REMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the ANNUAL PARISH MEETING held in the VILLAGE HALL at 7.30 pm on                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             Tuesday 13th March 2018
Present: Cllr D Walker (Chair), Cllr N Dalton (Vice Chair), Cllr V Phillipps, Cllr W Pearson, Cllr L Baum
In attendance:
Mrs R Hague - Clerk, Mrs J Schober - Village Hall Committee, Cllr J Cottee – Nottinghamshire County Councillor, Mr S Saunders – Cemex Assistant Quarry Manager, Mr R Beeby – Rempstone PCC, Mr D Bunker – Village Watch and 10 Members of the Public
1. Apologies

Apologies for absence were received from Borough Councillor R Adair, Cllr J Santoro and Cllr A Lovett.
Remembrance

The Chair asked for a moment of silence in memory of Pat Oldroyd, Patricia Owen and Faith Randall who passed away this year.
2. Minutes
The Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 14th March 2017 were approved and signed by Cllr David Walker as a true and correct record. Proposed by Cllr N Dalton, seconded by Cllr W Pearson.
3. Matters Arising from the Minutes
None.

4. Chairman’s Report – Cllr David Walker
This business year has had some differences from the previous year. 

Cemex - In November 2017 Cemex invited interested local parties to attend a site visit and form a liaison group as work begins to move towards the village. A second site meeting took place in February 2018. We consider this to be of great significance for future generations when completed in the next 12 years.
GDPR – Significant changes will impact on the parish council as new regulations come into force from May 2018. The clerk attended a training session in December 2017. This will be an agenda item at the next working meeting.

Administration – The parish council have been able to run with a full council following changes during the year and welcoming on board Lindsey Baum and Victoria Phillipps. Councillor responsibilities have been allocated and will be discussed at the next meeting. The parish council received 8 planning applications for consideration.
Communications – No change in the number of electronic copies of the meeting agendas which still stands at 38. 
Allotments – Only 1 plot remains vacant. 
DNRC – Communications remain strong with a presentation in the village hall later in the year.
The White Lion Public – Has become a success and is now serving food. There is a focus on creating better disabled access in the future.
Highways – Currently three ongoing projects. 
1) The village drainage replacements scheme, no confirmed start date. 
2) Wysall Lane resurfacing, this will be considered as part of next year’s budget. 
3) Traffic Flows/Rempstone Crossroads A60/A6006 – There has been a strong reluctance from Highways Management to recognise concerns about the existing layout. Two known incidents have occurred which have been filmed by Kinch Buses since the last site meeting with NCC. A film dossier is being compiled and will be made available. 
Thanks - Finally, thanks given to Nottinghamshire County Cllr. John Cottee and Rushcliffe Borough Cllr. Reg Adair for their support over the year. Also thanks to Parish Clerk Rebecca Hague and to all the Councillors Joe Santoro, Annalise Lovett, Nicki Dalton, Wilf Pearson, Lindsey Baum and Victoria Phillipps. 
5. Report from County Councillor John Cottee
Cllr Cottee thanked the residents for voting to elect him in May. Following the election the Conservatives took over majority control of the County Council after forming a coalition with Mansfield Independent Forum. Cllr Cottee has been appointed Chair of Communities and Place Committee which encompasses Highways, Parking, Libraries, Archives, Adult learning, Art, Sport, Country Parks, Waste, Minerals, Buses etc.
Council tax is set to increase by 2.9%. Councillor Cottee joined the County Council in 2001 and this was the first occasion that he has voted for an increase in Council Tax as the County need the increase to maintain their services. The Library Service still has 60 Libraries; none have been closed with over £20M invested over the last 10 years. 

For many years there had been under investment in potholes and highways repairs. From April 2018 a budget of £20million over 4 years has been allocated for the county. Local issues to be addressed include the lines at the traffic lights, Wysall Lane potholes and cutting back encroaching grass on the pavements.

6. Report from Borough Councillor Reg Adair
No report received.
7. Report from the Village Hall Management Committee 2017/18 - Mrs Jane Schober, Chair
This report details the work undertaken by the Village Hall Committee during the seventh year of operation since the hall opened in March 2011. 

A. Village Hall Management

1. Committee Membership & General Objectives 

The key focus of our work has been to manage events that appeal to village residents and to meet the outcomes as agreed with the Big Lottery. These relate to safety management and targets relating to attendance, events management, networking, hire, energy use and recycling. The request for the 5-year report from the Big Lottery has not been received to date. 

Following the resignation of Mr Richard Beeby last year, Dr Michael Hunter joined the Committee in April. Mrs Ann Pearson joined the Committee in July and Mr Sam Noble joined in February 2018.  The Committee now has twelve members.
2. Usage

Over the last 12 months I am pleased to report another increase in usage and footfall. We have seen an increase in usage for the seventh year running. Including the use of the Parish office, the hall was used on 354 occasions last year, compared with 333 the year before.  The footfall was 6047 this year, a small increase on last year and a 29% increase since 2014/15.

These figures reflect a healthy consistency in use and the continuation of regular classes and Village Hall events. The established Line Dancing and Pilates classes continue. In addition to the monthly film event and coffee mornings; we  introduced two new monthly events, Tea and Games and Table Tennis. Tea & Games runs throughout the year. After running the Table Tennis sessions monthly for a year, they were discontinued in February this year due to low numbers, only five village residents regularly attended. The table tennis table has been sold.  
3.Role Agreements

The role agreements for caretaking and cleaning are in place and reviewed annually.
4. Maintenance Contracts & Licences

Safety management is a key priority and annual maintenance contracts are in place to cover all the main systems including electrical checks for fire alarms and fire safety appliances, PAT testing, heating and air conditioning systems.   The 5-year electrical survey was completed in February.

The Premises Licence is renewed annually and a Public Video Screening (PVS) Licence was taken out this year to cover film showings.

5. Marketing

We continue to advertise our activities through local networks eg Link in Wymeswold, the Village website, Facebook, Compass, email and door drops. The Village Hall Brochure is available to promote the hall and its facilities.  The email circulation list has increased to 65 with new village residents joining.
6. Village Hall Hire                  

The hire and booking systems are well established and are subject to annual review. There have been no significant increases in hire charges for the sixth year in succession. We have continued with the lower hire rates for village residents. In addition to the regular bookings for Line dancing and Pilates, which average 5 sessions /week, there was a range of private hires which included private parties, weekend meetings and elections.
7. Grants

We applied for one grant this year from the East Midlands Airport Social Fund. We were awarded £50 which contributed to the cost of two replacement wine fridges.
8. Accountability

We report to the Board of Holding Trustees.  We continue to be monitored by Big Lottery and the Charity Commission.
B. Village Hall Activities. 

Village Hall activities fall into a range of categories, those initiated and managed by the Committee, those that are combined fund raisers with the Church Social Committee, external hirers and events either regular or single sessions, for the benefit of residents. 

The VH Committee co-ordinated the monthly Film Nights which run between September and March, the Tea & Games & Table Tennis sessions, the annual Quiz, two Bingo/Fish & Chip suppers. A popular new event was the Sunday Carvery lunch in October. This was repeated in March. The Committee also hosted a free afternoon tea in November to mark the Queen’s Platinum wedding anniversary. In December, the Children’s Christmas Party was held again and was very successful. This was also a free event.

The combined events with the Church Social Committee were the Plant sale, Village Fete and Village Show and the Christmas songs that raised over £200 for the NSPCC. We also support the Harvest Supper. The monthly coffee mornings continue to be successful with an average of 40 attending each month. Gloria Kenney continues to organise the Jigsaw club on those mornings. The four Pilates classes continue, and numbers have steadily grown during the year. The weekly Line Dancing class has now been running for almost three years and the numbers are buoyant. We have held two Line dancing social events this year combining the Rempstone class with the Mountsorrel classes run by Chris Barby.
C. Costs and maintenance                                                                                                                                                 The running costs for the hall have increased this year. There have been increases in electricity costs, key aspects of maintenance, replacement equipment and the Committee agreed to increase the monthly fee paid for caretaking.  Other standard costs include insurance, essential maintenance and safety contracts, licences, cleaning, decoration, caretaking, consumables, and phone, stationary and advertising. Maintenance costs this year have risen as key repair work was needed to taps and items in the cloakrooms, two replacement wine fridges, key electrical repairs and the outside light. 

Significant damage was caused to one panel in the main door which was replaced in July.

The 5-year electrical survey was completed in January and with the necessary repairs totalled over £1000.
D. Future planning

It continues to be our strategy to ensure that the use of this hall has wide appeal, is accessible and offers a quality environment. We continue to promote our activities to village residents and to encourage regular users and private hire. We have 3 combined events with the Church Social Committee this year, the Village Fete, Village Show and an Antiques evening with Charles Hanson. In April, we are presenting a ‘Live & Local ‘play. We continue to consider options for new events. 

Work has begun to establish an inventory of all hall contents and their anticipated replacement over the next 5 years. This will aid our decision regarding the funds required to cover costs. I thank Roland Gower for his help with this.

In May 2018, the Data Protection Regulations (GDPR) will be introduced and this will require the VH Committee to gain written consent from all contacts to store personal data and use it for communication purposes. 
 I would like to express my thanks to all the members of the Village Hall Committee who have supported me and all our work this year. Once again, they have given generously of their time and efforts particularly in relation to the events where there is a lot of preparation and effort to ensure successful outcomes.  Annalise Lovett presents the accounts every quarter and continues to manage the invoicing. Barbara Mee continues to manage the caretaking, the bookings and many day to day issues in her tireless way. Jane Read took the lead with the Table Tennis evenings and Gaynor Rice and Barbara Mee managed a very successful Children’s Party. David Walker co-ordinates the service and maintenance contracts. Our three new members have all made significant contributions also. I would also like to thank the Holding Trustees for their support, and Rebecca Hague for her input to the website.  Thanks also go to Lesley Jebson and Gloria Kenney and their team for continuing to support the coffee mornings and Paul Schober, our Quiz master.
8. Cemex Presentation – Scott Saunders – Assistant Quarry Manager
Plans were displayed for the phases of work and the final restoration.
Cemex are currently in phase 1 and are creating soil bunds around the perimeter. Due to the weather conditions the site has not been operational but it is expected to reopen at the end of March/start of April. Once the initial overburden has been removed with each phase it will be back filled into the previous hole and restoration work will take place after each phase. Each phase of work is expected to take approximately 18months to complete.

After the completion of phase 1 the footpath is due to be moved which will create a circular path around the perimeter between the soil bunds and the hedges. At the end of the extraction and restoration the land will go back to the ownership of the farmers and a nature area will be created.

Following a question from a member of the public Mr Saunders informed the meeting that 50 vehicle movements were allowed per day with materials likely to be moving offsite from April 2018.
9. Report from the Parochial Church Council – Mr Richard Beeby
The accounts for 2017 show a surplus of £6000. Income was boosted by the 4 weddings and 4 funerals held at the church during the year.
The new heating system is now fully functioning and keeping the building at a constant temperature. Some re-plastering still needs attention and until that is finished we cannot redecorate. We now have new lighting for the car park and the path from Phillipps Memorial Gateway has been cut back making it much easier to walk.

Two parishioners have offered their help in replacing the fence between the churchyard and the neighbouring garden and with refurbishing the lavatory. We should like to thank everyone from the village who provide and arrange flowers in church throughout the year.

The car park has been causing problems with people leaving rubbish and we believe it is being used for drug deals and for, let’s call it, other activities. We are thinking that perhaps the time has come to lock the gate during weekdays at least.
We have been very fortunate to have Alison Robinson leading the choir over many years both when she lived here in the village and since she moved to Scalford. Now she and Andrew are retiring to Cornwall and her last service will be 6pm on Palm Sunday, 25th March at West Leake. We shall miss her and this will put the future of the choir in some doubt.
The church now has 4 regular services every month in both traditional and modern forms. Congregations have remained stable throughout the year. Our benefice has a team of bell ringers who ring at most services and on special occasions. Practice is on Wednesday evenings and they are always looking for new people to join the group.

The church is grateful for the support it receives from village residents and the Parish Council in particular. We also thank Jane Schober and her Village Hall Committee for their help in arranging many successful joint fundraising events throughout the year.
10. Report from the Village Watch – Mr David Bunker
Village Watch has been in place for over a year with 6 reps each covering a section of the village. Three meetings were scheduled, two of which took place. Village Watch receive monthly crime reports and there has been very few incidents in the village. Last year there was one break in, the incident was dealt with quickly and efficiently. There have also been a few reports of suspicious activities. There has been liaison between Rempstone Village Watch and Gary Boorman from Neighbourhood Watch in Wymeswold who uses an email database to notify residents of crimes or suspicious activities as they happen. This is a focus for Village Watch for the forthcoming year, with liaison with the parish council to establish how this could be implemented.
11. Accounts for 2017/18 and Precept for 2018/19
Total confirmed spending for 2017/18 is £5881 with a further £369 expected before 31st March 2018 giving a total predicted spend for 2017/18 of £6250. Total income for 2017/18 was £6495 which included the precept, VAT refund of £648, grant of £528 from County Council for the CCTV Sign Installation and the remainder from allotment rent. This leaves a predicted surplus of £245. The parish council has applied for a precept of £5088 for 2018/19 which represents a 0% change on a band D property.
12. Open Discussion Time
1) Concerns raised about the increased volumes of traffic through the village and how developments in the area may exacerbate the problem in the future.
2) Traffic safety at the crossroads, a number of residents have experienced problems, details can be given to the parish council to include with the dossier from Kinch Buses once it is complete.

3) Clean Up Day – to be an agenda item at the next meeting.
13. A.O.B.

None
14. Date of Next Meeting:  Annual Parish Council Meeting:
 Tuesday 8th May 2018 at 7.30 pm.
There being no further business the Chairman thanked everyone for attending and for their contribution to the proceedings and the meeting closed at 9.15pm.

Chairman ___________________________ Date ________________
